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Dear Everyone, 
An amazing, brilliant, horrible year; the brilliance shining through in the April matrix vote experiment in Dublin, but this was followed by the horrors of brexit, the rise of populism in uk, us and eu, and to trump it all…  So maybe the best thing to do is to follow a chronological approach. 
1
January
1.1
Berlin, a third consensus course with Angela in the University of Potsdam.  
2
February
2.1
Huddersfield, where I ran a workshop on consensus voting for the ‘Not in Westminster’ conference  --  https://notinwestminster.wordpress.com  --  and then…


2.2
… to Poland, where I gave two lectures to Warsaw’s Laboratory of Civic Participation.   http://partycypacjaobywatelska.pl     I also gave a second talk to the osce  --  my first was in 2009.


2.3
A press release: if the uk’s forthcoming referendum on brexit is going to be an ‘in-or-out’ ‘remain-or-leave’ question, the answer would probably be negative.  Not covered by any medium.

2.4
From Majority Rule to Inclusive Politics (Springer, 2016), was launched in Queen’s at a workshop organised by John (Barry), a Professor in Pol. Sc, among many other talents but not those of Tommy who was, as always, on top form, while both Katy and John (Morison) did well on the politics.  We did a role-play on the question of flags on Belfast City Council, obviously multi-optional, and from seven options, the consensus was a compromise: let’s have none of ’em.  Again, there was little reaction. 
 
2.5
But then, 23rd February, the Dublin launch, John (Baker) in the chair for a talk from Cllr. Dermot Lacey, who used a bc in dcc in 2013 when choosing a name for what became the Rosie Hackett bridge.  We had a simultaneous launch of Decision-Maker, the app from CiviQ (Vanessa) and deB (Phil and I) enabling people/Cllrs./tds/mps to take decisions on their smart phones. The launch was deliberately timed to precede the general election by just three days.  John (Baker) pulled a string, so I was interviewed by Joe for an it article and a podcast.  Next came the election itself, and then there was chaos, of course, as the politicians various prevaricated on concocting a majority government…
3
March
3.1
…so it, deB, CiviQ and dcu held a public meeting in Ballymun, a role-play to show how the Dáil could elect an all-party, power-sharing government.  With great support from Deiric, Phil and Vanessa, it all happened on 23rd April.  Lots of people were involved: the it published an opinion piece beforehand and Joe chaired the event; Vanessa plus six others were the facilitators; and Charles was the guru who ran the electronic voting.  Sure enough, the outcome was a well gender-balanced government of national unity in which the chosen tds were all well-suited, most agreed, to their allotted departments.  A write-up is due to be published in Dec. by dcu.  All brilliant stuff… but then the horrors of (5.1) and (8.2).
4
April

4.1 
International Peace-Making—Creating Post-Conflict Structures of Government is published in ojps which is based in China.

http://www.scirp.org/journal/PaperInformation.aspx?PaperID=65326
4.2
Scottish Affairs publishes The Scottish Referendum, an article written just after the 2014 vote on independence:    http://www.euppublishing.com/doi/abs/10.3366/scot.2016.0127
5
June

5.1
The brexit vote was on 23rd.  (2.3)  Wes and I watch most election counts until about 2 or 3 am when, with much Guinness drowning the sorrows, I cycle home.  On brexit, it was worse, the whiskey followed, and I left at 6, both of us totally depressed by what had happened.  There then came a little article on the Slugger O’Toole web-site,  
https://sluggerotoole.com/2016/08/04/david-cameron-and-the-problem-of-setting-real-political-choices/
next, the more substantial  --  David Cameron and the three ‘whiches’  --  in Brussels,  http://www.greeneuropeanjournal.eu/8773-2/  plus a talk (6.1) and a letter in The Guardian, (7.1).
 
5.2
Post brexit, and there’s talk in Scotland of a second referendum.  (4.2.) 

6
September
6.1
I spoke on brexit, (2.3 and 5.1) in Newcastle-upon-Tyne University, at a seminar devoted to the poll…  but there’s not much sign of any reaction,
http://www.ncl.ac.uk/gps/about/events/item/impactofthe2016referendumonukmembershipoftheeu.html

6.2
Then to London, to meet a senior executive on the bbc.  I’ve been trying for years to get them to discuss majoritarianism, and maybe, at last, something will happen…  (see 8.2).

6.3
crs conference in Dublin.  Sadly, Katy had to pull out, so with Phil in the chair, it was only Dermot and I.  The audience was small but the event no less successful for that.

6.4
Phil and especially Vanessa and CiviQ are heavily involved in ogp, so I submitted to and attended a Dublin workshop on 27th:  http://www.ogpireland.ie/updates-on-the-process/ 
7
October
7.1
In the wake of referendums in Columbia and Hungary, The Guardian (5.1) publishes a deB letter on 7th.  Brexit discussions are now focussed on yet another binary question: is brexit to be soft or hard?  Whatever they mean!  (These 2 words described the split which led to the Bolsheviks.)
7.2
Vanessa hosted two panels on participatory democracy at the psai annual bash in Belfast, with deB making a presentation in each.  Ireland is soon to debate abortion (again), so we’ve made a submission to the latest Citizens’ Assembly; after all, going back to the 2003 poll, we have a good record.
7.3
I did a general deB interview with Northern Visions, a Belfast-based independent medium.

8
November
8.1
With contacts like Joe in it and others in the bbc, and given the rise of populism, it was time for a press release warning of the dangers of majority rule under the likes of Le Pen and Trump.  Majority rule was a huge problem in conflict zones; but it is now huge everywhere!

8.2
us elections, another binary battle, and it’s Trump.  But the (8.1) press release has hit a few nerves, not least in the bbc. (6.2).  “Never before have I so strongly agreed with your position about multi-option ballots,” wrote Evan Davies (bbc Newsnight). We watch this space. I meet another bbc next week,

8.3
Trump means we should have already changed majority rule: an article in openDemocracy.

ok, that’s what we’ve been doing.  In the wake of 3.1, I asked Queen’s to host a matrix vote do, but no real response (yet); I’ve been trying to persuade the Electoral Commission to think about multi-option voting, but no; and the crc to consider the matrix vote, but no progress there either. So we pray for the bbc.
Finally, my thanks to you all.  Alan lost Janet – she died in April, a terrible loss.  Ray had a mild heart attack; he’s ok but has resigned from everything.  The Human Rights article, which John (Morison), Phil, Valery and I were working on, is under review.  Meanwhile, Phil and Vanessa have been Trojans, while Elizabeth, John (Baker) and Katy continue to be very supportive as well.  Financially, we’re in fairly desperate straights – so events like Newcastle (6.1) I just pay for myself, and we await the lottery or Santa.  On which (plastic £) note, a Happy Christmas to you all.  2017 looks like it might be pretty busy, though maybe not for myself: I’m still thinking of China.  2017?  That means deB is now 20 years old.  Party?  First ‘annual’ lecture?  First proper committee meeting since Alan left these shores?
